





French skills and try to travel to France as
frequently as possible.”

Catherine Lerat Schmitz, MA97,
PhD’03, is a professor of French at Wofford
College in Spartanburg, S.C., where she
lives with her husband, Timothy, MA'93,
PhD’00. The couple welcomed daughter
Juliette Margot Andrea in November.

2000s

Angelique N. Cabral, BA01, is a profes-
sional actress in the Los Angeles area. She
moved to L.A. with her boyfriend, Jason,
who owns FEED, a granola company. She
lives in Santa Monica, Calif.

Christophe Chaguinian, PhD’03, is
an assistant professor of French in the
Department of Foreign Languages and
Literatures at the University of North Texas
in Denton, Texas.

Jean M. Candido, MA06, is complet-
ing certification in fashion technology
from the Moore College of Art and Design
in Philadelphia. She writes, “In addition
to being a part-time student, I also work
for TV GUIDE/Macrovision as a French
writer/editor, and I am interning for a
recognized Philadelphia designer, Paula
Hian, who is taking France by storm”
Candido lives in Wallingford, Pa.

Faculty updates
(continued from page 4)

edited by Karen Fresco, PhD’83, and
Wendy Pfefter, which included writings
by Fresco and 25
other specialists in '| ]
French medieval
studies. “Changon
legiere a chanter™
Essays on Old
French Literature in
Honor of Samu-
N. Rosenberg was
published in 2007.
With Christopher
Callahan, PhD’85,
Jesse Hurlbut,
PhD’90, and others, he has enjoyed making
a CD recording of the 15th-century Farce
de Maistre Pathelin. Rosenberg still serves
as editor of Encomia.

Kevin Rottet completed work on the
Dictionary of Louisiana French, which is
in press (see page 4). He also continues to
work on Welsh and Breton, and spent a
week this summer at a Breton language im-
mersion camp in Chateaullin, Brittany.

Kelly Sax spent summers 2008 and 2009
in Québec City, directing the CIC summer
study abroad program at Laval University.
Her highlight of the 2008 program was a
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Samuel Rosenberg

Grace P. Young Awards
Audrey Dobrenn, MA'09
Frédérique Loisseau
Tristin Allen, BA'09
Paula Dias, BA'09
Julie Rawe, BA'09

Lindsay Hermecz, BA'09
Federico Pacchioni, MA'07

Teresa Bellono, BA'09

Mario & Katrina Vangeli Awards

Lander MacClintock Memorial Award

free outdoor Paul McCartney concert as
part of the celebration of the 400th anni-
versary of the founding of Québec.

While continuing to serve as under-
graduate advisor, in the past year Massimo
Scalabrini attended conferences in the
United States and Canada. The conferences
included the South Atlantic Modern Lan-
guage Association 16th Century Society
and Conference; the Renaissance Society of
America; and “Plurilinguismo Letterario:
an International Conference” organized by
the University of Toronto. He published
two essays, one titled “Esempi di onomas-
tica comica tra Boccaccio e Ariosto”
(Strumenti critici), the other “Pastoral
Postures: Some Renaissance Versions of
Pastoral” (Bibliothéque d’Humanisme et
Renaissance), with Davide Stimilli. On
April 3, he hosted at IU the first sympo-
sium on Italian poet Teofilo Folengo ever to
be held in North America.

Barbara Vance, along with Bryan
Donaldson, MA04, PhD’08, and Devan
Steiner, MA08, presented a joint paper
at the 39th annual Linguistic Symposium
on Romance Languages in Tucson, Ariz.,
in March. The paper, “V2 Loss in Old
French and Old Occitan: the role of fronted
subordinate clauses,” represents the trios
ongoing work comparing the loss of the
verb-second word order requirement in the
history of French and Occitan.

Annual departmental awards and honors 2009

Charlotte F. Gerrard Memorial Prize
Graham Erwin, BA'09

Associate Intructor Awards
Audrey Dobrenn, MA'09
Amandine Lorente Lapole, MA'08
Heather Mulhern, MA'09

Trustees Teaching Award
Prof. Colleen Ryan-Scheutz, PhD'97

Carol Ann Brush Hofstadter
Memorial Scholarships
Clare Rosenbalm

Above: Prof. Massimo Scalabrini presents the Vangeli
Graduate Award to Federico Pacchioni. Below: Hofstadter
Scholarship winners Clare Rosenbalm and Robert Smith.

John K. Hyde Award
Joseph Zettel, BA'09

Robert B. Smith

Gamma Kappa Alpha Italian
Honor Society
Anna Cox, BA'09
Charlotte Kies
Michelle Miles
Nicole Phillips
Annie Walters

Quentin M. Hope Memorial Award
Brittany WoedI, BA'09

Mary V. Lebano Memorial Award
Kenna Daniel, BA'09

Albert and Agnes Kuersteiner
Memorial Prize

Katelyn Colvin Individual donors make our student

awards possible. Please see www.indi-
ana.edu/~frithome for information on
our awards and scholarships.

Peter Cannings Memorial Prize
Claire Renaud, MA'06
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Québec: Je me souviens

ISABEL PIEDMONT-SMITH

“Q uest-ce que cest étre québecois?” Senior Lecturer Kelly Sax encourages
students on the CIC Summer Program at Laval University in Québec to ask this
question of residents they encounter. Most everyone in the city has an answer,
and the Québecois don’t find the question strange. That’s the wonderful experience stu-
dents have on the program, says Sax, PhD’03. “They discover the distinctness of Québec,
the distinct cultural identity that the Québecois feel”

In addition to their immersion into Québec’s francophone society as residents for
five weeks, students on the program participate in cultural excursions that deepen their
understanding of our francophone neighbors.

A visit to a cabane a sucre includes a traditional Québecois dinner of beef pot pie,
baked beans, cretons (fatty paté), and scrambled eggs, all covered in maple syrup. Whale
watching, horseback riding, and rafting trips allow students to savor the natural trea-
sures of the region, and an “Introduction to Québec” course organized by Sax as resident
director introduces students to the rich history of the province.

The Committee on Institutional Cooperation’s Québec Program is open to students
from all CIC universities, which include all schools in the Big Ten athletic conference
plus the University of Chicago. The resident director position, with a three-year term,
usually rotates among the schools. But for the past two terms, an IU Bloomington faculty
member has served as director, first Professor Julie Auger and then Kelly Sax. French
graduate students from the department have also served as assistants on the program
in recent years, including Brian Barnett, MA05, Jordi Teillard, MA'06, and Erin Sipe,
MA09.

Québec celebrated its 400th anniversary in 2008, and the celebrations will continue
for a few years. A highlight of the students’ 2008 experience was a free open-air concert
by Paul McCartney on the Plaines dAbraham, attended by over 200,000 fans of all ages.
Having a headliner from Britain ruftled the feathers of some Québec sovereignty activ-
ists, but on the ground it was “an extraordinary once-in-a-lifetime musical event,” said
Sax.

The cultural life on Québec’s streets, always active in the summer, was heightened dur-
ing the celebrations last year, and enhanced by Robert Lapage’s gigantic Moulin a images,
a light and sound projection depicting the history of the region. This new evening attrac-
tion will continue through summer 2012.

Through all this, do the students speak French? Starting at various levels of proficien-
cy, students take French classes at the Université de Laval, and they may choose to live
in dorms or with host families. Many do try to speak French all the time, which is more
necessary with host parents. “Linguistically;” says Sax, “they get what they put into it”

At left, the results of a student’s strawberry
picking on the fle d'Orleans, the panorama
pictured below. At right, Québec’s national
motto appears in stained glass in the parlia-
ment building: Je me souviens.
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Above: Chateau Frontenac. Below: Ben
Campbell (IU) and Megan Cody (Mercyhurst Col-
lege) on a kayaking expedition in summer 2008.
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